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In 2013, EAA helped create a portion of the Part 23 aircraft certification reform aimed at 

supporting the general aviation legacy fleet. The proposal was known as the Primary Non-

Commercial Category and was among the final recommendations coming out of the pro-

cess, but unfortunately was never adopted within the final rulemaking. With your best inter-

ests in mind, it was time to refocus on how EAA could continue to advocate and push for-

ward change that would benefit an even wider segment of our membership, and, specifi-

cally, the amateur-built and light-sport categories.  

Fast forward three years to the fall of 2016 when Sean Elliott, EAA’s vice president of ad-

vocacy and safety, and myself  met with the FAA’s Small Airplane Directorate in Kansas 

City, Missouri, to brainstorm concepts that eventually formed the foundation of FAA’s MO-

SAIC, or the Modernization of Special Airworthiness Certificates (formerly known as Permit 

to Fly). During these meetings nearly two years ago, EAA was the first to comprehensively 

explore modifications that would help the light-sport category reach its full potential and 

further build on the successes of the amateur-built regulations that EAA has been champi-

oning for decades. 

That Kansas City meeting was indicative of how EAA has led the way advocating for major 

change in recreational aviation since Paul Poberezny started going to Washington, D.C., in 

the 1950s to set in motion development of the homebuilt rules that still benefit us today. 

Our conversation with the FAA squarely focused on problems and solutions to help all of 

us. We didn’t wait for a blue-ribbon commission or a 300-page report. Instead, as we’ve 

always done, we focused on how we can continue to make reform even stronger and more 

advantageous for our membership. 
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MOSAIC has effectively emerged from those conversations and evolved into proposals that encompass im-

provement for a broad spectrum of personal-use flying: LSAs, amateur-builts, sport pilot privileges, and even 

the vast legacy GA fleet. EAA has continually engaged with FAA officials by regularly visiting Washington, dis-

cussing it annually during our distinctive EAA/FAA Winter Aviation Summit in Oshkosh, and showcasing the 

potential enhancements to senior FAA management during EAA AirVenture Oshkosh. As a result of EAA’s ef-

forts, the FAA fully understands the potential of MOSAIC and has even stated its strategic importance in their 

rulemaking process. 

As MOSAIC has evolved over the past year, a key focus has been on developing performance-based metrics 

for LSA instead of isolating weight as a sole determinant for reform. These inclusions would consider larger 

aircraft, as well as better aircraft handling, durability, and performance. It also means more options for the flight 

training community where many smaller operations are relying on 40- and 50-year-old airframes that don’t 

showcase the technology available for student pilots today. Who wouldn’t want to learn in newer and more 

modernized aircraft if given the choice? 

Much has been focused recently on the 3,600-pound maximum weight, but that was just one idea brought for-

ward. Ultimately, the emphasis should not be fixated on a number, but rather on how LSA can meet its full po-

tential within performance- and risk-based definitions. EAA wants to ensure the best possible outcome for the 

personal and flight training markets. 

In the amateur-built area, MOSAIC provides additional options such as expanded commercial assistance or 

fully demand-built aircraft. It also includes policy for warbirds, unique aircraft such as manned multicopters, 

more flexible risk-based operating privileges, repairman certificates for second owners of homebuilts, as well as 

other refinements. Let me also make this clear — EAA is absolutely adamant that the 51 percent rules that 

have made amateur-built aircraft the most active area of new GA aircraft construction will remain unchanged. 

MOSAIC would also open opportunities for modernizing legacy GA aircraft built years ago under CAR 3 and 

Part 23 and would open simplified access to modern safety-enhancing equipment and avionics not previously 

available or affordable. EAA pioneered this certification approach using the STC process several years ago that 

has now reached across the avionics spectrum. MOSAIC will continue to build on this by simplifying mainte-

nance, parts eligibility, and modification and alteration guidelines to mirror the success established in the ama-

teur-built world. 

The FAA has projected early 2019 to begin formal rulemaking drafting for MOSAIC. It’s likely we won’t see an 

NPRM (notice of proposed rulemaking) for comment for up to a year or more after this begins. This is not a fast 

process for a reason — it’s important to ensure all possibilities are carefully considered. As we know from fly-

ing, rushing a process often sets off an unanticipated chain of bad outcomes. 
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Greetings From The President 
 

  Welcome to the October Flypaper!  Let me start off 
right away with a public service announcement: The 
October meeting will NOT be held at the usual time and 
place.  October is banquet month, so on the 4th Tues-
day we’ll be getting together at The Machine Shed res-
taurant in Pewaukee.  The party starts at 6PM (or 
whenever the first people get there) with drinks and so-
cializing, with dinner to follow at 7PM.  As has been our 
custom for a number of years now we will not have a 
formal program or guest speaker, which leaves more 
time for the social aspects of the gathering.  We will 
have a short program to present our first flight plaques- 
we’re giving out two this year- and the annual chapter 
memorial ceremony.  Oh, and how could I forget- the 

ever popular door prizes, brought to you by the new door prize committee of Thad and 
Bridget Pinkoski.   
 
If you are like me you’ve been following the fortunes of our beloved Brewers as they went 
deep into the post-season this year.  They were a year ahead of the rebuilding plan and I 
think surprised even themselves by going this deep, taking it all the way to game 7 of the 
NL champion series.  The boys gave it a valiant effort, coming up just one game short of 
their first trip to the World Series since 1982, but it just wasn’t to be.  Oh well, there is al-
ways next year. 
 
Once the banquet is over it is time to start thinking about wrapping up 2018 for the chap-
ter.  We still need to make it through the November meeting, which of course means chap-
ter elections.  November never fails to be our best-attended meeting of the year, owing to 
the fact that our bylaws do allow for members to be voted in to office in absentia, so you’ll 
need to be there in order to decline your nomination!  Program-wise, we tentatively have a 
guest speaker from HQ lined up to come down and talk to us about what is going on up at 
the head shed, which is always good to know. 
 
Once we make it past November, it is just a short hop into December and the annual 
chapter Christmas party, tentatively set for Tuesday Dec. 11.  As much as I want to think 
that the holiday season is still a long ways away, my trip to ACE hardware yesterday 
shocked me into reality with the rows of Christmas trees and other decorations lined up in 
the front of the store.  Time to start working on my letter to Santa Claus, I guess.  This 
year I’m wishing for a RV-10 tail kit and a bigger workshop.  A boy can dream… 
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Laurie Probst is looking for sheet metal scraps for her tech class! 

 

If anyone has an old metal brake, tools, wood scraps, etc. her class 

would be very appreciative 

 

kosalof@aol.com 
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Year  57 ,  October  2018  

Chapter 18 September Board Meeting Minutes 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

The September Board meeting was called to order at 6:45 by President Jeff Point at the CAP hangar at Tim-
merman Field. Jim Hatzenbeller, Tim Meyer, Glenn Botsford, Fed Keip, Jeff Wisneski,  Bill Stilley, Clint Han-
son and Thaddeus Pinkoski were present. 

 

Announcements: Information of first flights and Chapter members who have passed should be forwarded to 
Jeff Point. Jeff will get the appropriate plaques. The October dinner meeting will take place once again at the 
Machine Shed. You can make payment of $25 per person to Glenn Botsford. The evening program will be a 
presentation by the 128th Refuelers. The November program will be a presentation by John Eagan who is 
the Chapter Manager from EAA HQ. The December holiday party will take place once again at El Fuego on 
Layton Ave. This is open to all and takes place on December 11th.  

 

Old Business:  No old business was discussed. 

 

Young Eagles: Calendar of events is listed in the Chapter newsletter.  

 

New Business: Nominations are now open for Vice President, Secretary and Board members. 

Voting will take place at the regular scheduled Chapter meeting in November. A set of Lycoming cylinder 
wrenches are now in the Chapter tool library. It was suggested that beginning in January, each month a dif-
ferent Board member could bring a snack for break time. 

 

After a correction in spelling, the minutes from the August, 2018, meeting were approved as published. The 
Treasurer’s report was approved as published in the newsletter.  

 

Meeting adjourned at 7:20.  
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Year  57 ,  October  2018  

Chapter 18 September Meeting Minutes 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

The September meeting was called to order by President Jeff point at 7:30 PM at the CAP Hangar at Timmerman Field.  

 

Announcements: Guests were asked to introduce themselves. Justin Gruber and Troy Johnson from the 128th Refuelers did 

so. They were also the presenters of the evening program which took place after they were introduced. After completion of 

their program, break was taken.  After break, the business meeting was called to order. Additional guests were asked to intro-

duce themselves and 4 more guests did so The October dinner meeting will take  place at the Machine Shed. Cost is $25 per 

person. Dinner served at 7:00. Please pay Glenn Botsford. Information for First Flight plaques should be given to Jeff Point.  

Information on members who have passed should also be given to Jeff. Nominations are now open for Vice president, Secre-

tary, and 3 Board positions. Tim Meyer has accepted a nomination for Vice President. Jim Hatzenbeller has accepted a nomi-

nation for Secretary. The December dinner party will take place at El Fuego restaurant on Layton Ave. It will be held on De-

cember 11th. The annual Wright Brothers Banquet will take place on December 8th at the EAA museum.  

 

EAA Ultralight/Light Sport Chapter 1 will host a Prop Roast event on October 13th. at Capitol Dr. airport. There will be a BBQ 

dinner at 2:00 ($10/plate) and a bonfire at dusk.  

 

Young Eagles: Calendar of events are listed in the Chapter newsletter and on the Chapter website.. The next event will take 

place at Capitol Dr. airport on October 13th. The YE event at East Troy airport went well and will be repeated next year. 

 

Building Reports:  Fred Keip reported that he has completed the engine installed on his Wag-A-Bond. He also has a set of 

5.00 wheels and brakes for sale as well as a set of Whelen wing tip lights. Jeff Wisneski displayed  the panel for his Waiex 

project. It has all the cutouts for instrumentation and labels installed.  

 

 Flying Reports: Mark Matelski reported flying his parents to Stevens Point. Chris Owens reported on flying to Burlington air-

port. Jeff point flew to Brodhead. 

 

Tech Counselor: No report 

 

The minutes from the August meeting were amended due to a spelling error and were accepted. The treasurer’s report was 

approved as published. Darrell Kufalk asked of those who want anything included on his annual slide show presentation at 

the October dinner meeting to please forward the information to him. 

Meeting was adjourned at 9:15pm. 
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Tuesday, October 23 — EAA Chapter 18 Annual Banquet 

6:00 P.M., Machine Shed Restaurant  

N14 W24145 Tower Place 

(I-94 & WIS 164 Exit 294) 

Pewaukee, WI 

 

Sunday, October 28 — Pumpkin Drop 

9:00 a.m. — 3:00 p.m. KUNU Juneau, WI 

Ph: 920-386-2402 

 

Tuesday, November 27 — EAA Chapter 18 Meeting 

7:30 P.M., Timmerman Airport CAP Hanger  

9393 W. Appleton Ave. Milwaukee 

 

Tuesday, April 2 — Sun n Fun International Fly-In 

Sun n Fun Expo Campus, Lakeland FL 

 

Monday, July 22 — EAA Airventure 

Oshkosh, WI   
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Chapter 18 Apparel is on sale now. T-

Shirts, Hats, Coffee Mugs, and much, 

much more. Order anytime and no 

minimums. Each purchase will help 

to support the chapter. 

www.cafepress.com/EAAChapter18 

Chapter 18 Apparel 

September 2018 Checking Savings Total  Paid Membership 

Beginning Balance $751.44 $1,012.17 $1763.61  92 

Income      

Dues $40.00     

Name Tags $10.00     

Name Tag Fine $6.00     

Coffee $14.63     

Banquet $750.00 $.26    

Interest      

      

Total Income $820.63 $0.26    

      

      

Expenses      

      

Total Expenses $0.00 $0.00    

      

      

Ending Balance $1,572.07 $1.012.43 $2,584.50   

Project Stories Wanted 
 

The NewsLetter staff is looking to include stories about your project in 

FlyPaper.  If you are in the middle of a build, and you’d like to share 

your story, contact Thaddeus Pinkoski, newsletter@eaa18.org 

http://www.cafepress.com/EAAChapter18


OFFICERS 

President    Jeff Point   414-915-9173   jpoint@wi.rr.com 

Vice-President   Tim Meyer   414-587-3581  tgmeyerster@gmail.com 

Secretary    Jim Hatzenbeller   414-483-1246  jimhatzy@aol.com 

Treasurer    Glenn Botsford  414-764-5936  glennbotsford@gmail.com 

At-Large Board   Fred Keip    414-581-1442  fredkeip@aol.com 

At-Large Board   Jerry Roeder  414-899-7374  jroeder@wi.rr.com 

At-Large Board   Jeff Wisneski  414-732-4107  n4sjeff@yahoo.com 

At-Large Board   Dave Hoefgen       262-965-4837   americanrentalsllc@gmail.com 

At-Large Board   Clint Hanson  414-403-9500  clint.hanson@charter.net 

At-Large Board   Bill Stilley    414-315-8589   w.stilley@sbcglobal.net 

 

STAFF 

Newsletter Editor    Thaddeus Pinkoski  415-852-0476  newsletter@eaa18.org 

Web Editor    Darrell Kufalk  262-443-2605  kufalk@wi.rr.com  

Tool Librarian    Andreas Kerwel  414-343-9529   andreas.kerwel@googlemail.com 

Membership Coordinator   Glenn Botsford  414-764-5936  glennbotsford@gmail.com  

Young Eagles Coordinator  Stephanie Schulko  414-732-6782  mzstef615@wi.rr.com 

 

TECHNICAL COUNSELORS 

Fred Keip (414) 581-1442 

Scott Jones (414) 461-6013  Jeff Point (414) 915-9173 Paul McAllister (262) 695-7624      Glenn Botsford (414) 732-8384  

 

FLIGHT ADVISORS 

Jeff Point (414) 915-9173 jpoint@wi.rr.com 

For more information about EAA Chapter 18, email info@eaa18.org. 

To submit articles, photos or other items for the newsletter as well as ideas, suggestions and corrections, contact:  

Thaddeus Pinkoski   newsletter@eaa18.com 

EAA Chapter 18 

Milwaukee WI 53228  
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